Town of Haw River

Town Council Meeting

Monday, December 4, 2017
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, December 4, 2017 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00pm.

Council Members Present: Buddy Boggs, Lee Lovette, Kelly Allen, Jeff Fogleman, and Steve Lineberry
Council Members Absent: n/a
Also Present: Assistant Manager Sean Tencer, Clerk Melanie Eveker, Attorney Charlie Davis, Attorney Justin Lalor
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 pm.
Consent Agenda

7:01 pm

The Council considered approval of minutes from the November 6, 2017 regular meeting.

Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the consent agenda as presented. Motion carried 5-0.

Organizational Meeting
7:02 pm

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to accept the Certification of Election from the Alamance County Board of Elections. Motion carried 5-0.

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to dissolve the current council. Motion carried 5-0.

The Honorable Brad Allen swore in the newly elected officials. Jeffrey A. Fogleman and Kelly F. Allen were sworn in as Councilmembers. 
Mayor Boggs then asked for nominations for Mayor Pro Tem. Councilmember Fogleman nominated Councilmember Lovette. Councilmember Lineberry nominated Councilmember Allen. Mayor Boggs then closed the nomination period and asked for a vote on each nomination. Councilmember Lovette’s nomination was affirmed 3-2, with Councilmembers Lovette, Fogleman, and Boggs voting in favor of his election as Mayor Pro Tem and with Councilmembers Allen and Lineberry dissenting. Councilmember Allen’s nomination was declined 2-3 with Councilmembers Allen and Lineberry voting in favor of her election as Mayor Pro Tem and with Councilmembers Lovette, Fogleman, and Boggs dissenting. Mayor Boggs then announced that Councilmember Lovette will be the Mayor Pro Tem for the Town of Haw River.

Mayor Boggs then made the following appointments:

Transportation Advisory Committee Representative – Councilmember Lovette
Piedmont Triad Regional Council of Governments Delegate – Mayor Boggs

Departmental Liaisons:

Fire Department – Councilmember Fogleman
Public Works - Councilmember Allen
Parks & Recreation – Councilmember Lineberry
Police Department – Councilmember Lovette
Administration – Mayor Boggs

Councilmember Allen made a motion to close the organizational meeting. Motion carried 5-0. 

7:13 pm

Mayor Boggs called the December 4, 2017 to order with the new Councilmembers in place. Motion carried 5-0.

New Business

7:13 pm
The Council reviewed and considered a contract for engineering services from AWCK regarding the replacement of the Lang Street Sewer Pump Station.
At the November 6th Town Council meeting, council awarded the RFQ for civil engineering services to Alley, Williams, Carmen, and King for the Lang Street Pump Station. Council was presented with the contract for services with AWCK for review and consideration.
Troy King with AWCK spoke briefly to the Council regarding the details of the contract. He stated that there is a potential that a cost increase will happen due to the need to move power lines near the old Granite Mill, but AWCK is working with Duke Energy to hopefully avoid any additional expense.

Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the contract for civil engineering services with Alley, Williams, Carmen, and King for the Lang Street Pump Station Project. Motion carried 5-0.

7:17 pm 
The Council considered a request from Curtis Matherly to approve or not approve a final plat to subdivide two additional lots and to extend Wanda Lane (private street). The properties are located off Isley Road in Deer View of Haw River subdivision located within the town’s ETJ.
Assistant Manager Sean Tencer presented the Council with a request from Mr. Curtis Matherly, Sr. to subdivide two parcels of land on property that he own’s in the Town’s ETJ. Mr. Matherly started the Deer View Subdivision back in 1996, and originally consisted of 5 lots. A 60’ perpetual easement was granted by N. N. Fleming to access the subdivision. Mr. Matherly created a private road with a 60’ R/W called Wanda Lane to serve the 5 lots. Mr. Matherly’s request is to subdivide a parcel and recombine a parcel, creating a total of 8 lots in the subdivision. He has additionally requested to extend the private Wanda Lane for access to these two new parcels.
Councilmember Allen questioned a possible County requirement for curb and guttering in this subdivision if parcels were not 10 acres per parcel. Asst. Manager Tencer responded that he is not aware of any such requirements, and that this parcel is within the Town’s ETJ. Any potential restrictions of this nature would be addressed at the County level and are not pertinent to the subdivision request before the Council tonight. Any such issues that may exist will be addressed when building permits are applied for.

Following discussion, Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the requested recombination, subdivision, and extension of Wanda Lane. Motion carried 5-0.
7:23 pm

The Council discussed, reviewed, and considered a MOU for Newlin Farm.
Asst. Manager Tencer provided the Council with a resolution of support for the Newlin Farm Industrial Project to review and consider. Attorney Justin Lalor read the resolution to the Council and public. This resolution provides the overall framework of expectations from both the Town and Duke Energy regarding the 50/50 split of funding for geotechnical and delineation for site prep. This resolution also outlines the expectations of the owners of Newlin Farms when the investment takes place and when the industrial park begins to develop.
Attorney Davis advised Council that this MOU is not a formal contract, but rather something in writing for Newlin Forms to keep on record.
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the Resolution to Support the Newlin Farms Industrial Development Within the Extraterritorial Zoning Jurisdiction of the Town of Haw River. Motion carried 5-0.

7:26 pm
The Council discussed, reviewed, and considered a MOU for Granite Mills.
Asst. Manager Tencer provided the Council with a resolution of support for the Granite Mills Development Project to review and consider. Attorney Justin Lalor read the resolution to the Council and public. This resolution provides the overall framework of expectations from both the Town and the developer, D3. This resolution also outlines the overall expectations and will lead to a formal development agreement between both parties. 

Attorney Davis advised Council that this MOU is not a formal contract, but rather something in writing to assist D3 with financing for this project. A formal agreement between the Town and D3 is in the works and will likely be ready to come to Council for approval in February.
Councilmember Lovette made a motion to approve the Resolution to Support the Granite Mill Adaptive Reuse Project in the Town of Haw River. Motion carried 5-0.

7:31 pm 

The council considered for approval the 2018 Town Council and Planning and Zoning Board Meeting Schedule.
Asst. Manager Tencer presented the Council with a proposed 2018 meeting schedule for the Town Council and the Planning and Zoning Board.

Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to approve the 2018 meeting schedule as presented. Motion carried 5-0.

7:32 pm 

The Council reviewed and considered a request by the Fire Department to purchase 1200 feet of the Pro-Flow LDH Rubber Covered Supply Hose from Fire Connections at a cost of $5,280.00. These funds will need to be appropriated form the Fire Capital Reserve Fund as this expense was not appropriated under the 2017-2018 budget process. 
Asst. Manager Tencer presented the Council with a request from Fire Chief Joseph for an unbudgeted purchase of 1200 feet of fire hose at a cost of approximately $5,280. HRFD is required by ISO to inspect and test all fire hoses on an annual basis. This year several hoses were removed from service because the apparatus failed the test standards or exceeded the NFPA age requirements. The Fire Department has removed at least 3000 feet of fire hose from service this year. Chief Joseph is requesting the purchase of a rubber-lined hose that can be stored wet and will not have mildew issues. By purchasing the rubber-lined hose, fewer feet of hose can be purchased because no drying time is required between cleanings and therefore can be put back into service immediately. 
Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the purchase of 1200 feet of rubber lined fire hose at the approximate cost of $5,280 to be paid for out of the Fire Department Capital Reserve Fund. Motion carried 5-0.
7:37 pm
Manager’s Update

· Asst. Manager Tencer is working on getting contractor price quotes for the planned seating upgrade in the Council Chamber. 
· Two new police vehicles have arrived. One is in service and the other is still being up-fitted for service.

· Asst. Manager Tencer is awaiting a reply from the School of Government to get a training and information session set up for the Planning and Zoning Board and the Board of Adjustment to address general issues as well as the basics of a Comprehensive Land Use Plan.

· The Shugart Homes property near Challenge Golf Course is being sold. No further information is known at this time.

· The Town is still waiting on NCDOT approval to finish the Town’s sidewalk project.

· Asst. Manager Tencer presented a request from Ms. Lauren Agnew of 418 Roma Rd for a reduction to her water/sewer bill. Ms. Agnew’s residence is used as a testing site for the state mandated water quality report. The Town tests for lead and copper every three years at this address and uses about a quart of water for the test. Asst. Manager Tencer also stated that Ms. Agnew can request that her home not be used as a testing site at any time.
· Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to deny Ms. Agnew’s request for a reduction in her water/sewer bill due to her residence being used as a water testing site. Motion carried 5-0.
7:44 pm
Announcements
Chief Harrison announced that the police department will be participating in “Do it Again December” as an extension to the “No Shave November” fundraising event.
Asst. Manager Tencer announced that the Haw River Community Pride Organization had received an award from the Alamance Beautiful Committee for their extensive work at the entrances to the Town of Haw River.

Councilmember Lovette publicly thanked Councilmember Allen and the Haw River Community Pride Committee for their diligent work at all their sites around Haw River. He stated that their efforts are recognized and make for very beautiful entrances into town, especially at Christmas time with the additional lighted decorations.

Councilmember Allen encourage the public to attend the County Commissioner’s meeting on December 18th where a hearing will be held in consideration of designating Granite Mill a Historical Local Landmark by the Alamance County Board of Commissioners.
Councilmember Allen stated to the Council and the public that she wants to reiterate that she is a strong advocate for the Town of Haw River and intends to remain so.
Councilmember Lovette wished everyone a safe and Merry Christmas. 

Mayor Boggs read a letter from retired Manager Earp to the Council and public as well as a thank you letter from Councilmember Lineberry.
8:50 pm
Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 5-0.

__________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor


Melanie R. Eveker, Clerk




